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Charminster 

 Village Hall 

Now fully open once more. 

For children’s parties and other private bookings  

contact Sarah Bird on 01305 266478 

Or sarah306bird@aol.co.uk 

 HERRISON HALL 
CHARLTON DOWN VILLAGE HALL 

CHARITY  NO; 1079442 

Your Community Centre for 

Anniversaries, Celebrations, Classes, Club Meetings, Concerts, Conferences, 
Dancing, Exercise, Parties, Receptions, Seminars, Tuition, Weddings, WI, etc 

 

Email:  bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info 

www.charltondownvillagehall.info  
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I know it’s hard to believe, but 

British Summer Time begins this 

month!  And the week before her-

alds the first day of spring on March 

20—hurrah. 

March is always a busy month 

starting off with Shrove Tuesday on 

the 1st and more or less finishing with 

Mothering Sunday and the clocks 

going forward on the 27th, with St 

David’s Day being celebrated by the 

Welsh and St Patrick’s Day by the Irish 

in between. 

Platinum fete 

Personally, it’s a big birthday month 

in our family (expensive!) with the 

biggest birthday of all being celebrat-

ed by my mother who, all being well, 

turns 101 on March 2! 

Locally, we’re thrilled to report that 

the Charminster fete is going ahead 

this year as a Platinum Jubilee event 

in the grounds of Charminster House, 

home of Gwen and Tim Yarker.  Gwen 

has researched the archives  to look 

back on the Coronation celebra-

tions—see her findings on pp18/19. 

We’ve also popped in a few timely 

recipes for you—Welsh Rarebit, Irish 

Stew or pancakes anyone? 

I do hope you enjoy reading this 

month’s Pilot magazine.  If you  have 

any ideas about what you might like 

to see on our pages in the future, 

then please let me know. 

Barbecues 

Thanks of course must go to all our 

advertisers, contributors and distribu-

tion and delivery volunteers without 

whom The Pilot wouldn’t be posted 

through your letterboxes every 

month.   

So have a lovely March, enjoy your 

pancakes and let’s look forward to 

getting out the barbecues as spring is 

sprung!  

Copy for April’s Pilot should be sent 

to editor@charpilot.com .  The dead-

line is March 4. 

Marilyn Kay (Editor) 

Our March hare cover photo is courte-

sy of Vincent van Zalinge on unsplash 
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The old allotments 

 Cautious 
welcome to 
housing      
rethink  

 

Campaigners have given a cautious 

welcome to news that Dorset Coun-

cil  has opened talks with the Gov-

ernment about a “radical” new ap-

proach to house-building targets in 

the county. 

The draft Local Plan, which is being 

developed by the Council, proposes 

39,000 new houses in Dorset over the 

next 17 years. Four thousand of these 

houses are planned for the open 

countryside between Charminster 

and Stinsford.  The plan is opposed by 

both Charminster and Stinsford Par-

ish Councils. 

Needs, not numbers 

Last month the leader of the County 

Council, Cllr Spencer Flower, said that 

he had opened talks with Housing 

Secretary Michael Gove about “ a 

constructive, bold and ambitious            

alternative for the way we develop 

our new Local Plan – one that is right 

for Dorset.” Cllr Flower said:  “As a 

result, of the unprecedented 9,000 

responses our public consultation 

received, many residents share my 

view that the draft Local Plan chases 

housing numbers rather than priori-

tises local needs.” 

“Heritage desecration” 

Countryside charity, CPRE, which has 

campaigned against the proposals 

said it welcomed the council’s willing-

ness to explore alternatives to the 

existing planning proposals.  But  Jane 

Ashdown,  chair of STAND (Save the 

Area North of Dorchester) was more 

cautious in her welcome. She noted 

that Cllr Flower also said that he pre-

ferred fewer bigger-scale new devel-

opments in Dorset.  This suggested 

that the 4,000-house development 

between Stinsford and Charminster 

“with all the accompanying environ-

mental and heritage desecra-

tion”  might still be on the cards. 

The proposed housing estate would, 

if allowed to go ahead, be almost 

twice the size of Poundbury once that 

is completed in 2025.  There should 

then be about 2200 homes on the 

Duchy of Cornwall development. 
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Part of the planned building land 

Water sports in Portland 
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For crying out 

loud…! 
Dorchester Town Crier Alistair Chi-

solm took to the streets in January 

to raise awareness of the  controver-

sial plan for 4,000 new houses 

planned for the open fields between 

Charminster and Stinsford. 

Alistair, who is the national champion 

town crier (his 11th such victory), was 

one of the founder members of 

STAND (Save the Area North of Dor-

chester) and his latest “cry” sets out 

his fears about the impact on the 

environment of our villages. 

 

Oyez ! Oyez ! Oyez ! 

In Stinsford Church lies Hardy’s heart, 

his “Casterbridge” nearby, 

But the Local Plan is threatening his 

landscape and his sky ! 

Half his Parish may soon be lost be-

neath concrete, brick, and tar, 

Four thousand houses could be built, 

and each will have its car. 

This will not help with climate 

change, in fact ‘twill make it worse. 

A few will make a fortune; for us ’twill 

prove a curse ! 

These developers will not be building 

the homes we know we need, 

But only those which make the most 

to feed their endless greed. 

Our countryside and our wildlife 

would be lost for no good reason, 

Our market town made urban sprawl 

– an act akin to treason. 

Rethink the Plan, there’s time, you 

can, and build on brownfield sites. 

Rethink the Plan and create one 

which all of us unites. 

Alistair in action 
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Chef Karen 

A sign of Spring 

 

Project Linus 

inspires WI 

At last we were able to meet in per-

son! A cheerful group assembled in 

the new Community Hall to hear  Liz 

See and Lesley Platt, the Coordinator 

and Assistant Coordinator of the 

West Dorset Project Linus Group talk 

about their work. 

Project Linus was founded in the USA 

and is named from Linus, who clings 

to his comfort blanket in the Charlie 

Brown ‘Peanuts’ cartoon strip, 

which featured the phrase 

‘Happiness is a warm blanket’!  

Now spread country wide in the UK 

as well, the project provides comfort 

in the form of lovely bright hand-

made quilts.  

Children in hospital were the initial 

target but the project now embraces 

premature babies, people in refuges, 

and in long term care, and even has a 

few side-lines in tiny knitted gar-

ments and comforting items for 

those with mental health needs  

We saw plenty of examples  of quilts 

in brilliant colours with pictures rang-

ing from modern tractors to kittens 

and pastel backgrounds. We were  

 

 

 

 

especially moved to see the tiny 

quilts made to measure for the prem-

ature baby cribs and DCH. Another 

advantage of the scheme is that it 

enables house bound people to con-

tribute and can give those who might 

feel isolated a real sense of being 

part of society. 

WI chair Judy Thompson presented 

them with the quilt she has just com-

pleted as part of the ‘Charminster 

Whispers’ group.  

Charminster WI meets on the second 

Tuesday of each Month at 7.30. Cur-

rently we are using the Community 

Hall as it enables us to be socially 

distanced. We hope soon to be re-

turning to the Village Hall which has 

been our home for over 100 years.  If 

you would like to join ring Judy on 

263783. You will find us a welcoming 

group, keen to make friends and en-

hance Charminster Life.  Next month 

is our Birthday Party when we shall 

be entertained by the Ukulele group. 

Juliet Austin, Charminster WI 
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 The Upvc Repair Company 

Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc 

Upvc door and window repairs 

Hinges, handles, locks, barrels and rubber gasket 

replaced 

Upvc windows and doors refurbished 

Mobile: 07415 579988 Tel: 01935 83430 or 01305 559975 

Email: info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

No call out charge 

mailto:info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
http://www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
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Mandy, the latest addition to Steve’s 

flock Riverside path, Stinsford 

It’s our mad March Quiz! 

March is the theme of this month’s quiz. But the onset of spring seems to 

have gone to our question master’s head. Some of the links are tenuous 

indeed! 

 

1.   On what date do The Ides of March fall? 

2.   In which county does the town of March lie? 

3.   Which well known march became the theme tune 

for Monty Python? 

4.   In 1834 tens of thousands marched through Lon-

don in support of which Dorset movement? 

5.   Marchwood is a military port on Southampton Water. It was built in 1943. 

What was its original purpose? 

6.   When is St Patrick’s Day? 

7.   In which book does the March Hare take part in a tea party? 

8.   Where are the Welsh Marches? 

9.   Who wrote the poem Men Who March Away? 

10. Where to take a rest in March (anag) 

 

Answers on page 

43 
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Meadows 
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Rev’d Leila 

Platinum Jubilee could be set in 

stone! 
Tree planting, stone benches, a plaque for the village hall and a house deco-

rating competition are on the cards for the local celebrations of the 

Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. 

Ollie Greenaway led the charge at the latest parish council meeting when he 

suggested a small commemorative park be created on council-owned land 

opposite Charminster Village Hall.  Careful planting to prevent any problems 

with visibility at the North Street/West Hill junction could lead up to a stone 

bench at the rear of the land. 

“There may never be another platinum jubilee in our, or our children’s life-

times, so it is important that we create something long-lasting,” he said. 

A commemorative plaque, in keeping with other Jubilee plaques from the 

Queen’s reign, could be installed on the Village Hall.  And on the weekend of 

the Jubilee holiday, Ollie suggested best-dressed house competition with 

prizes for winners in both Charminster and Charlton Down. 

For Charlton Down, where the council owns several pieces of grassland, it 

was suggested that a big tree, or small copse, would make a stand-out fea-

ture along with a stone seat or carving. 

The councillors agreed to all suggestions in principle and will research 

costings before making final decisions. 
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River Cerne 
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Picture D 

Picture C 

News in brief ... 
 

The annual litter pick in both Charminster and Charlton Down is back! 

After two years of the event being cancelled, plans are now in place to hold 

the event on Sunday April 3 (for more information, see back page). 

Traditionally held on a Saturday, the parish council decided more people 

might be free to take part on a Sunday.  Collection points are the community 

hall in Charminster and the shop in Charlton Down.  Cllr Lou Swabey-Payne 

has offered to make tea and coffee at the community hall to help litter pick-

ers on their way. 

************ 

Charminster parish council  has agreed to check out the cost of dying, with a 

review of cemetery charges .  The interment of an adult is currently £300 for 

someone from the parish, and £500 for an adult from elsewhere.  The burial 

of ashes is considerably less. Councillors are anxious that the fees cover the 

costs of cemetery maintenance. 

************ 

Rowan Walk in Charlton Down is about to see the back of the diseased horse 

chestnut trees.  Although they have yet to be felled, the parish council is 

looking for quotes to replace the trees with other species.  At the February 

meeting, hornbeams were suggested while councillor Peter Dangerfield 

offered several saplings of different varieties he has in his garden. 

************ 

Flood Wardens:  Bob Brinton and Keith Beeson have decided to pass on the 

flood warden baton so replacements are needed.  Not much is required of 

the role—except perhaps a pair of wellies—but anyone interested in covering 

Higher Charminster and central North Street should contact parish clerk Sa-

rah Davies or councillor Carol Matthews. 
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Topical recipes 

to try out 
With St David’s Day, Shrove Tuesday 

and St Patrick’s Day coming up in 

March, here are some topical recipes 

to get you into the spirit. 

Everyone knows that a Welsh Rarebit 

is made from a mix of strong cheddar 

cheese, mustard and Worcester sauce 

with either a little milk or an egg to 

turn it into a creamy mixture.  But 

have you considered adding a small 

glass of warmed brown ale to the mix 

before spreading it on toast and cook-

ing under the grill?  Try it, I think 

you’ll enjoy the flavour! 

Pancake day 

Pancakes are one of the simplest 

puds to make.  Whisking up plain 

flour, eggs and milk before frying 

enough of the batter to coat your pan  

produces pancakes as big or small as 

you like.  But it’s the toppings that are 

the most fun.  Traditional squeezed 

lemon juice and sugar is hard to beat, 

but berries or honey and whipped 

cream are delicious too.  Crispy bacon 

with maple syrup gives an American 

flavour to the dish, and there are 

those who swear by chocolate sauce 

and crunchy nuts.  And that’s the se-

cret—you can do whatever you like! 

Irish Stew 

Irish stew is traditionally made with 

mutton or lamb, but increasingly pop-

ular is the version made with beef 

and Guinness.  The art is to really 

brown off good chunky pieces of beef 

before starting to cook the rest of 

your onion, garlic, bacon lardons, 

celery, carrot and maybe a baby tur-

nip or two, then deglaze your pan (all 

those brown bits stuck to the bottom 

hold loads of flavour) by adding your 

Guinness and stock, along with some 

thyme and a few bay leaves. 

Then let your stew simmer for at least 

two hours in a covered pan, taking 

the lid off and then simmering for a 

further half an hour to reduce the 

stew to a glorious sticky, melt-in-the-

mouth dish. 

I haven’t given any quantities as I 

think it’s worth doing a spot of batch 

cooking here because the stew needs 

such a long cooking time you might as 

well make several meals-worth at any 

one go.  

Enjoy! 

Marilyn Kay 
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A Platinum fete 

for the Platinum     

Jubilee 
As the nation begins preparing their 

Platinum Jubilee celebrations of the 

Queen’s reign, plans are now well 

under way to hold a special fête on 4 

June 2022 at Charminster House, the 

home of Tim and Gwen Yarker. 

Present-day planning has inspired 

Gwen to take a look back to 69 years 

ago to see how Charminster celebrat-

ed the Queen’s Coronation with the 

very first village fete to be held in 

those same gardens – and she’s un-

earthed some fascinating facts, in-

cluding a live pig being the skittles 

competition first prize! 

Weekly collection 

Writes Gwen: Planning began that 

February when the Parish Council 

Chairman Fred Guppy held a crowded 

village meeting. A committee was 

formed and the meeting agreed to 

raise fête funds by organising a house

-to-house collection from Lower Bur-

ton to Forston. A small sum was do-

nated from each household with vol-

unteers making a weekly collection. 

Other money-making suggestions 

included whist drives, and a skittles 

competition at the Three Compasses 

– with that pig donated by Charles 

Budden! A film show made by Gilbert 

Gell, County Children’s Welfare 

Officer then living in a wing of 

Wolfeton House, would feature the 

fête and Coronation celebrations. 

On Coronation Day a Garden Party 

would be held in the grounds of 

Charminster House, by permission of 

General and Mrs Oxley. This would 

include a tea provided for children 

under 16 and people over 70, fancy 

dress competitions for all ages and 

impromptu sports and games such as 

a pram race. There was also a compe-

tition for the best decorated house. 
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Any surplus funds would be used to 

plant trees in suitable places in the 

village to ‘form a permanent memori-

al of the occasion and which would be 

appreciated by many people for a 

period of years’. These plans received 

unanimous approval.  

Prize cockerel 

Over the next few months fund rais-

ing was well under way. Fred Guppy 

organized the whist drives – where an 

extra prize of a cockerel - given by Mr 

and Mrs Cleall - was presented to the 

top player.  

Although 201 children qualified to 

receive a Coronation gift and tea, 

there were only 39 folk aged 70 or 

over. The children chose between 

three Coronation related gifts – a 

mug, a book or a propelling pencil 

whose total cost was £25 15s. 6d.

(that’s around £600 in 2022 terms), 

with the tea for children and older 

residents another £30. By May nearly 

£100 (£2975 today) had been raised 

through donations, whist drives and 

the skittle competition. Money was 

also needed for competition prizes , 

after which Canon Eperson felt any 

surplus cash could fund events for 

those outside the age-limits fixed for 

children and old folk. It was left to the 

Committee to see how it should be 

spent. Any remaining cash would be 

used for a permanent Coronation 

memento such as flowering trees and 

shrubs to ‘beautify the village’.  

On the day many houses sported Un-

ion flags and bunting. The villagers 

paraded through the streets to the 

garden party tea in the grounds of 

Charminster House, to the beat of a 

bass drum, with children dressed as 

cowboys, sailors, Humpty Dumpty, 

queens or toy soldiers. A tiny part of 

grainy colour film still survives.  

But back to 2022, there’s lots of work 

to be done. If you would like to have a 

stall or help in other ways to make 

this as special a fête as the Corona-

tion of 1953, please contact : 

Tim & Gwen Yarker 01305 265942; 

timyarker@btinternet.com;        

gwenyarker@btinternet.com 
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Guides and 

Brownies think 

of others 
February was the month when eve-

ryone in Guiding celebrated Thinking 

Day.  

World Thinking Day is a celebration of 

ten million girls worldwide that has 

taken place on every 22nd February 

since 1926. It remains a day for all 

Guides and Girl Scouts to think of 

each other all around the world.   

February 22 was chosen because it 

was the birthday of both Robert Ba-

den Powell and his wife Olave, the 

founders of Scouting and Guiding. It is 

an opportunity to speak out on issues 

that affect young women in 150 coun-

tries. 

Normally, in Dorchester, we celebrate 

as a Division but despite our Division 

Commissioner’s best efforts, and 

Charminster Guides and Brownies 

and Trefoil support, the planned ser-

vice in St George’s church didn’t take 

place because of lack of enthusiasm 

to get together in large numbers. It’ll 

take us all time to get back to normal 

won’t it? Units will be planning their 

own Thinking Day activities this year 

after all.  

It’s Trefoil’s AGM every February too 

and this year, we have a new Chair 

person, Jeane Holmes, who has been 

our secretary for 5 years and a new 

secretary, Sharon Wyatt who was 

Brownie Guider of Maiden Newton 

Brownies for many years until it 

closed at the end of 2019. I’ll contin-

ue to write for the Pilot  and co-

ordinate our knitting project for DCH. 

Judy Thompson 

01305 263783.                                        

E-mail:jct231@outlook.com 
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It’s the Platinum Jubilee Fete! 
June 4 2022 in the grounds of Charminster House 

Let’s make some wonderful memories together! 
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It was a real pleasure for the village 

to meet two groups of young chil-

dren from the Prince of Wales First 

School who were learning about the 

three Dorset H’s, Thomas Hardye, 

Admiral Thomas Masterman Hardy, 

and in St Michael’s Stinsford ,Thomas 

Hardy the novelist and poet.  

They were particularly interested to 

see the church and to see where the 

poet found the names of characters 

to weave into his stories or become 

source material for his poetry.  

Rugby star 

Last March I wrote that we would be 

through lockdown soon. A year on, 

we may still not be totally through the 

pandemic but signs of spring cannot 

wait and  all around there are 

sightings of bright primroses, early 

celandines, and vast floods of snow-

drops on the banks alongside the 

road or in hedgerows or churchyards 

or carpeting the grounds of our grand 

houses. A the perfect pick-me-up for 

this time of year.   

Current headline of parish news is 

that Stinsford’s Orlando Bailey was 

selected for the English Rugby Squad. 

Unfortunately, the 20 year old 

suffered a hamstring injury in training 

so for the moment he is staying at 

Bath, where he showed great talent. 

We wish him a speedy return to full 

fitness.  

March has many “days” - some less 

well known than others.  

The 19th  is the much neglected St 

Joseph’s day, celebrating the partner 

of the Blessed Mary in Jesus’s up-

bringing.  

Planting begins 

The 20th brings the Spring Equinox. 

The Green Man awakens and the 

planting season begins— so prepare 

in good time as there is nothing 

better than home grown peas, climb-

ing French beans and Runner Beans 

and they only need a corner.  

25th March is Lady Day celebrating 

the announcement to Mary by the 

Angel Gabriel that she is to bear a 

child.  The day is one of the four tradi-

tional quarter days when rents were 

payable.  

Stinsford News… 

...from Michael Clarke 
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WENDY SOUTHAM  
LWCMD, ALWCMD  

Singing, Flute and Piano  teacher  
20+ years experience  

Help with aural and theory also available  

 

11 Cedar Road 07811 417820 

Charlton Down  01305 266283 wendysoutham@btinternet.com 

 

 

 With Karen Wyatt-Bain            dorchpaws@icloud.com 

From £11 per dog per hour 
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Trainer Karen Brown and Eddie 

the labradoodle. 

Samuel Diaz, aged eight, with his 

“best friend” Frankie the frug. 

Dave (left) and Mike with a       

defibrillator 

I’m writing this at the start of the Chi-

nese New Year. Each year is associat-

ed with a Chinese Zodiac animal sign 

– this year it’s the tiger that repre-

sents the characteristics of being 

brave, competitive and confident. But  

the Chinese Church says it’s not just 

the zodiac symbolism that defines 

their identity but also the knowledge 

that each of them is a unique child of 

God. 

Such a mixture 

The Chinese New Year is all about the 

family and as members of God’s fami-

ly we are all special and God loves us 

all unconditionally and equally and 

has no favourites. We too should val-

ue and respect one another. We’re 

such a mixture – our genes, our tem-

perament, our backgrounds, our 

country of origin, our culture, all that 

has happened to us – both good and 

bad – all these make us who we really 

are. Sadly, these very things, have 

sometimes led to conflict, hatred and 

suspicion.  

Members of the Chinese Church said 

that every element of the celebration 

of the Chinese New Year reflects the 

hopes and fears of the family - hope 

for harmony and peace within the 

family, hope for faithfulness, for 

blessing and prosperity and that dis-

aster would not overwhelm the fami-

ly; hope that unity will not be splin-

tered by bitterness or hate; that par-

ents would not have the sorrow of 

children dying before them. They be-

lieve that Jesus came to fulfil our 

hopes and dispel our fears; that 

through Him, we might all become a 

family united in love and harmony 

and that every member may know 

peace and joy.  

Loving family 

God wants us to become part of His 

family. Jesus said, “Come to me all 

you who are weary and heavy laden 

and I will give you rest”. His arms out-

stretched wide upon the Cross wel-

comes all, whatever our culture or 

colour, race or gender – to be part of 

one loving family.  

May our hopes - like those Chinese 

Christians celebrating the Chinese 

New Year - be fulfilled.  

From the Clergy… 

...with Dick Luther 
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A male Kestrel taking a break in the sun 

MARCH 2022 AT ST MARY’S CHURCH, CHARMINSTER  

Wednesday 2nd March  -  Ash Wednesday 

  7.00 pm Holy Communion with Imposition of Ashes  

Sunday 6th March  -  The 1st Sunday of Lent 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP)  

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW)  

Tuesday 8th March  9.00 am – 12 noon & 3-4 pm -  T@SM 

Sunday 13th March  -  The 2nd Sunday of Lent 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am BREAKFAST CHURCH 

  6.00 pm Evensong 

Tuesday 15th March   9.00 am – 12 noon  & 3-4 pm  -  T@SM 

Wednesday 16th March 11.30 am  Communion Service in St Mary’s 

Sunday 20th March  -  The 3rd Sunday of Lent 

             8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP)  

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW)  

Tuesday 22nd  March 9.00 am – 12 noon  & 3-4 pm  -  T@SM 

Sunday 27th March  -  Mothering Sunday 

  8.00 am  Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

  4.00 pm MESSY CHURCH                                                     

Tuesday 29th March              9.00 am – 12 noon & 3-4 pm-  T&SM 

Wednesday 30th March 11.30 am Communion Service in St Mary’s 

 



27 

 

MARCH 2022 AT ST MICHAEL’S CHURCH, STINSFORD 

 

2nd March 2022  -  Ash Wednesday 

  11.00 am  -  Holy Communion with Imposition of Ashes 

6th March 2022  -  The 1st Sunday of Lent 

  10.00 am Holy Communion (CW) 

13th March 2022  -  The 2nd  Sunday of Lent 

  11.15 am   BCP Mattins 

20th March 2022  -  The 3rd Sunday of Lent 

  10.00 am Holy Communion (CW) 

27th March 2022  -  Mothering Sunday 

  4.00 pm Evensong 
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A brown Long-Eared bat roosting in 

the barn at Kingcombe 

  

Common dogwood in flower 

Charlton Down 

Cricket Club 

looking forward 

to  2022 season 

The cricket club has had a busy win-

ter behind the scenes getting things 

in place for the forthcoming season.  

Last year was a good one for the club 

with the Saturday team and Evening 

1st team both gaining promotion. In 

fact, the Evening 1sts achieved the 

rare feat of being undefeated in the 

league and also made it to the Cup 

Final, writes James Pretty.  

This year, the Saturday 1sts will play 

in Division 2 of the Dorset League and 

for the first time we have also en-

tered a Saturday 2nds team (Division 

7) to accommodate the youngsters 

who have come through the club’s 

youth coaching system.   

In addition to Saturdays there will be 

a handful of social Sunday games and 

two teams in the local Evening League 

(Divisions 1 and 3). Plans are also un-

der way for an early season tour to 

Cheddar to sharpen up our cricketing 

and cider drinking skills. 

In terms of youth cricket, there will be 

an Under 10’s softball cricket team, 

an Under 13’s and Under 15’s team 

with regular coaching at the ground 

on Tuesday evenings and matches 

throughout the season. Building on 

the success of last year, there will be 

a repeat of the All Stars (age 5-8) and 

Dynamos (age 8-11) cricket on Sunday 

mornings from 23rd May. 

Pre-season cricket practice starts in-

doors at St Mary’s School Sports Cen-

tre in Puddletown on Thursday 3rd 

March for four weeks. Youth sessions 

will be from 6-7.30pm and adults 

from 7.30-9pm. From early April we 

will be having some outdoor practice 

sessions at the ground. 

As always, we are on the lookout for 

new players of any age and ability. All 

newcomers will receive a warm wel-

come, regardless of their cricketing 

pedigree. We are also expanding our 

Social membership and improving the 
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facilities at the club. We have recently 

created a social committee who will 

be organising various exciting events 

throughout the year, in addition to 

the regular Friday night bar. Keep 

your eyes peeled for upcoming events 

on social media and village notice-

boards.  

You don’t need an interest in cricket 

– just an appreciation of some 

(hopefully) sunny evenings and good 

company! Annual Social member-

ship for the club is just £5. 

Finally, the club has also started to 

hold a regular coffee morning on 

Thursdays 10-12.30. So come and 

enjoy the pleasant surroundings at 

the club. 

For further info and queries, please 

contact 

james.pretty@charltondowncc.co.uk 
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Bockhampton Bridge 
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Dom’s newly built press 

Stinsford’s 

Neighbourhood 

Plan gets a pat 

on the back 
 

Stinsford’s Neighbourhood Plan has 

come through an independent exam-

ination by a former planning inspec-

tor with flying colours.   

This is almost the last stage before 

the plan can go to a referendum of 

voters in the parish, hopefully in April 

or May.  

Unique character 

In his report on the neighbourhood 

plan the examiner, Andrew Mead, 

commended the Parish Council, the 

Steering Group and other voluntary 

contributors for producing a profes-

sionally presented and well-illustrated 

Plan, which he found logical, well-

structured and very informative. The 

examiner went on to say that “the 

high quality of the Plan is demonstrat-

ed by the very small number of          

recommended modifications … With 

those modifications, the SNP will 

make a positive contribution to the 

Development Plan for the area and, 

notwithstanding the challenges faced 

by the possible northern expansion of 

Dorchester, should enable the unique 

and diverse character and appear-

ance of Stinsford Parish to be main-

tained.” 

The Steering Group is grateful to eve-

ryone who has contributed to the 

Plan. Many local people have attend-

ed meetings, taken part in surveys, or 

sent in ideas, comments, photographs 

and local information. We hope the 

Plan does justice to the appreciation 

which so many people have shown 

for Stinsford parish. 

Sally Cooke, Stinsford Neighbour-

hood Plan Steering Group 



32 

 

 

St Mary’s, Charminster 
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Reverend Pene Kennedy 

After the school-run, relax! 

Many of us can remember the school-run, occasionally without breaking out 

in a cold sweat! 

Getting children out of the car, sorting out which bag belonged to whom,  

gathering up bits of sports kit, the dog and a birthday present for a classmate 

all made for a stressful start to the day. 

But parents taking their children to St Mary’s First School in Charminster can 

breathe, relax and enjoy a cup of coffee that’s not been reheated in the mi-

crowave four times! 

The Thursday school run café 

is the brainchild of curate 

Rev’d Leila Mather and it’s 

proving popular with mums, 

dads and carers who have 

just dropped off their young 

charges.  Having seen them 

through the doors with their 

bags, books and other bits, 

they can nip next door to the 

Community Hall for that well

-earned break.                                                                  Above,  four year old 

Monty Brown hits the bis-

cuits while mum Dawn (left) 

chats to Vickie Lawford. 

 

Jennie and Jethro Barker—

regulars at the café—keep 

two year old Tarn enter-

tained. 
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Andrew Darby 

Building Services Ltd 

All types of building work undertaken: 

Extensions, structural alterations, kitchen, bathrooms 

01305 757162         07974 260938 

Email:  adbsltd@gmail.com 

BURTON LANDSCAPES LTD 

An established professional team of landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including fencing, pergolas, artificial and wood-
en decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, paving, steps, groundworks, drain-

age and site clearance. 

Contact  Mike on 07717 685951 / 01305 854603 

burtonlandscape@hotmail.com www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk 
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Selling a car, but can’t face the … 

 … hassle? 

Halcyon Motors Ltd is a friendly, family-run business 
based in Milborne St Andrew. 

If you  have a car, motorbike, van or camper to sell, we will happily come to you and 
pay cash.  Or, if you are trading in elsewhere, phone us first—we can usually offer 
more. 

Buying?  Visit www.halcyonmotors.co.uk to see ‘warts and all’ descriptions and pho-
tos of our current stock.  All vehicles are warranted and part exchanges welcome. 

Don MacLeod 01258 839209 or 07782 189555 (Mon to Sun 8am-8pm) 

 

 

KEVIN’S GARDEN LABOUR SERVICES 
FOR ALL YOUR GARDENING NEEDS 

 
Grass cutting 
(Ride on mower available) 

Hedge Trimming 
Tree Lopping 

And many extras—just ask 
GARDEN CLEARANCE 

Also mini-digger and operator 
available at affordable rates 

Call KEVIN on 01305 261916 or 07854 090861 
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Church Contacts 

THE PARISHES OF CHARMINSTER AND STINSFORD 

Part of the Benefice of Charminster, Stinsford and the Chalk Stream Villages 

 

Rector    The Reverend Mark Phillips  262477 

Curate, Charminster,            The Reverend Leila Mather  263761 

Stinsford & Chalk Stream Villages 

Hon. Associate Minister The Reverend Dr Hugh Willis  262940 

Associate Minister  The Reverend Dr Rob Van der Hart  852130 

ST MARY THE VIRGIN, CHARMINSTER 

Churchwarden  Andrew Morgan   259664 

PCC Secretary  Jean Garrard    259083 

PCC Treasurer  Andrew Jones   264316 

 

ST MICHAEL’S, STINSFORD 

Churchwardens  Shirley Churchill   260159 

    Sally Warburton   07587177735 

PCC Treasurer  Michael A Clarke   267611 

FOR BAPTISMS AND MARRIAGES 

Contact the Administrator for the Parish of St Mary’s Charminster and St 
Michael’s Stinsford,  Jean Garrard stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com 
 

mailto:stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com
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G.J.S. PLUMBING & HEATING LTD 
Gas Safe Registered for Professional reliable Service 

Call 01305 267765 

Or (Between 10am & 4pm) Mobile: 07951 880654 

Alterations and repairs to ladies’ and gents’ clothing 

and furnishings plus basic curtain-making.  All 

sewing professionally done at very reasonable cost. 

Will collect and deliver if required. No task too 

small.  

Hilary Charlesworth (Minterne Magna) 01300 

341845 
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Fun in the floods for some! 

 

High levels but a free 

flowing River Cerne 

  

 

 

DB CARPENTRY 

Contact Dane on 07734 437037 

DB Carpentry to meet all your carpentry needs 

Doors, frames, locks fitted, wardrobes, flooring, fencing 

With over 20 years experience , qualifications &         
insurances 

Free Quotations 
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SOUTH COAST P&H SERVICES LTD 

• Bathroom installations 

• Central heating systems and power flushing 

• All plumbing work large or small 

Call John on 07964 171589 

 

 

 



42 

 

 



43 

 

River Cerne, Charminster 

Morris men in action 

The March Quiz … here are the 

answers 

 

1.   March 15th. The day on which Julius Caesar was assassinated. 

2.   Cambridgeshire 

3.   Sousa’s The Liberty Bell    

4.   The Tolpuddle Martyrs 

5.   To support the D Day assault on 

Normandy 

6.   March 17th 

7.   Alice’s Adventures in Wonderland 

by Lewis Carroll 

8.   In England! "The Marches" is often used to describe those English counties 

which lie along the border with Wales, particular-

ly Shropshire and Herefordshire 

9.   Thomas Hardy, in support of the war effort  in 1914. He was said to be 

inspired by the sight of Dorset soldiers marching from their barracks in Dor-

chester to the railway station where troop trains would take them to the 

docks at Southampton and thence to the war in France 

10.   Charminster 
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ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 

which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 

Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-

fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 

they are in place for the New Year. 

For 2022 we have decided to simplify our charges. The price will be the same 

for both black and white, or 

colour copy, and these will be 

as follows for 12 insertions:  

 

 

To advertise in 2022 please 

email                                      

advertising@charpilot.com” 

Whole page £500 

Three-quarter 

page 

£375 

Two-thirds page £334 

Half page £250 

One-third page £167 

Quarter page £125 
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Little Helpers Dorchester 

Many Hands Make Light Work 

We are a local Company solely working to offer support for your practical and emo-

tional needs.  Providing help for older or disabled people living alone or couples and 

find every day chores difficult to cope with.  We can assist you in maintaining an inde-

pendent life in your own home.  We offer a range of services from: Light Cleaning, 

Laundry, Gardening, Shopping, Cooking, Trips out and about and lots more.    We are 

DBS (Police Checked) & Fully Insured.  

 For more information please contact - Pauline Waterman ) 07720 196 082  or  

 Antonia Minterne ) 07925 988 592    * littlehelpersdorchester@gmail.com 
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Minterne Gardens 

Minterne Gardens open daily from 10am to 6pm. 

Minterne Magna, Dorset DT2 7AU 

enquiries@minterne.co.uk 

Adults £6  Season Tickets available: Family £30 Single £20 
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Dorchester Framing 
Picture Framing Service.  

Excellent advice and a wide selection of frames and mounts.  Open 

most days but best to call or email first before making a special trip. 

 

The Old School House  Tincleton DT2 8QR 

01305 848909                                               joan@dorchesterframing.com 

 WOODS FUNERAL SERVICES 
Providing a caring service since 1878 

Pauline Guy  Dip FD MBIFD 

Funeral Director, Dorchester 

Allan Quartermaine  Dip FD LMBIFD 

Funeral Director, Weymouth 

11a Icen Way, Dorchester  DT1 1EW                          01305 250425 

enquiries@woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 

www.woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 
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Villages’ Directory 
DORSET COUNCILLOR 

Cllr David Taylor  07905 352710 cllrdavid.taylor@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

LOCAL NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICE TEAM 

 

CHARMINSTER CONTACTS 

Parish Council 

 

 

Flood Wardens 

 

 

St Mary’s First 
School 

Pre-School 

Village Hall 

Women’s Institute 

Bell ringers 

Girl Guides 

Brownies 

Chairman: Mark Simons   260055 

Vice chair: Carol Matthews   751535 

Parish Clerk: Sarah Davies   07947 622326  

       

Tim Yarker     265942 

 

Headteacher: Suzanne Garner  263880 

Caretaker: Belinda Bessant   266598 

Vanessa Thomas    251512  

Bookings:  Sarah Bird   266478 

Judy Thompson    263783 

Captain: Chris White    07783555199 

Alison Barlow    07918 745017         

Lisa Upwards  Charminsterbrownies@gmail.com 
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CHARLTON DOWN CONTACTS 

Village Hall 

 

CD Women’s Institute 

Jellytots 

Flood Warden 

Charlton Down    

Cricket Club 

Sarah Davies    

enquiries@charltondownvillagehall.info 

Brenda Down     251499 

Emma     07791 204323 

Carol Matthews    751535 

Peter (Tommy) Tucker youth/senior 07810 275847 

James Pretty  bookings/hire   

james.pretty@charltondowncc.co.uk 

 

Stinsford Parish 

Council 

Parish Clerk: Kirsty Rigler   268818 

stinsfordclerk@googlemail.com 

 

 

Ruth Young     268208 

 

Val Scriven     265177 

Louise Christopher    264312 

 

Dudley Kemp     757151 

 

Scouts, Cubs, Bea-

vers 

Scottish Country 

Dancing 

Charminster Stores 

& Post Office  

Art Group 

STINSFORD CONTACTS 
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South Ward (Charminster village) 

Keith Beeson   264032 

Peter Dangerfield  260543 

Richard East   264724 

Alan Rolls   267863 

Mark Simons (Chairman)  260055 

Tim Yarker   265942 

Vacancy 

    

Contact: Parish Clerk Sarah Davies, 25 Strodes Lane, Charlton Down 
DT2 9UB 

07947 622326 clerk@charminster.info 

www.charminster.info 

 


